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Fairhaven Board of Selectmen 

February 29, 2016 Meeting Minutes 
 
 
 
 

Present: Chairman Geoffrey Haworth, Vice Chairman Charles K. Murphy, Sr., Clerk Robert 
Espindola, Town Administrator Mark Rees, and Administrative Assistant Anne O’Brien.  
 
Chairman Geoffrey Haworth called the meeting to order in the Town Hall Banquet Room at 6:35 
p.m.  The meeting was audio recorded by the Selectmen’s Office and video recorded by the 
Government Access channel.    
 

MINUTES 
 

• The Board passed over a vote to approve the February 17, 2016 minutes, open session, 
because the minutes were not yet prepared. 

• Mr. Murphy motioned to approve the minutes of the February 17, 2016 meeting, 
executive session. Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was unanimous. (3-0). 
 

TOWN ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT 
 
In his report, Mr. Rees gave an overview to the budget he had prepared.  The budget will be 
formally presented to the Board of Selectmen later in the meeting. 
 

BRISTOL COUNTY MOSQUITO CONTROL 
 
The Board reviewed a request from the Bristol County Mosquito Control task force to approve 
and support its State funding requests for FY17.  The Fairhaven assessment for this mosquito 
control service is $41,322 in FY17.  
 
The Board expressed ongoing support for the Bristol County Mosquito Control task force, as 
they help to reduce mosquito populations in Fairhaven. 
 
Mr. Murphy motioned to complete the support form and submit to the Bristol County Mosquito 
Control task force. Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was unanimous. (3-0). 
 

WELLNESS COMMITTEE 
 
The Board read a letter from employee Pattie Pacella, requesting appointment to the Town 
Wellness Committee.  Mr. Murphy motioned to approve.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was 
unanimous. (3-0). 
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TOWN REPORT COVER 

The Board reviewed all the submitted Town Report covers for the 2015 Annual Town Report. 
After some deliberation, the Board favored a photo of the Rogers School, taken by David Lima. 
The Rogers School photo was selected because of the ongoing effort to find a new owner for the 
aging structure. 

Mr. Murphy motioned to approve the Town Report cover (attachment A).  Mr. Espindola 
seconded. Vote was unanimous. (3-0). 

HAZARD MITIGATION GRANT DOCUMENTS 

The Board reviewed documents presented by Town Planner Bill Roth, related to the Hazard 
Mitigation grant.  Mr. Murphy motioned to approve and authorize the Chairman to sign the 
related documents for the Hazard Mitigation grant.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was 
unanimous. (3-0). 

CLE UNION WHARF CHANGE ORDER 

Mr. Roth presented the Board with a CLE change order for Union Wharf in the amount of 
$9,600, for close-out and additional time needed on the project.  Mr. Murphy motioned to 
approve the CLE Union Wharf change order in the amount of $9,600.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  
Vote was unanimous. (3-0). 

AUTO DEALER/REPAIR LICENSES 

The Board reviewed site plans for Guard Enterprises, Artistic Auto Body, Rick’s Services and 
Alden Mazda.  Based on communication from the Town Planner and the Zoning Enforcement 
Officer (Mr. Roth and Wayne Fostin, respectively), the Board found the aforementioned 
businesses to be in compliance for the site plan requirements of their auto repair/dealer licenses. 

Mr. Murphy motioned to approve the annual renewal of an auto dealer/repair license for: Guard 
Enterprises, Artistic Auto Body, Rick’s Services and Alden Mazda.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  
Vote was unanimous. (3-0). 

The Board discussed the need for the remaining auto dealer/repair license holders to meet the 
requirements of submitting their site plans.  The Board will support Mr. Fostin and Mr. Roth in 
their efforts to help these businesses comply. 

GUARD ENTERPRISES – HOURS 

The Board received a memo from Thomas Guard of Guard Enterprises, requesting a change in 
hours of business from the general language contained on the license.  Guard would like to alter 
its hours to Monday through Friday 6 am to 9 pm; Saturday 7 am to 7 pm; and Sunday 8 am to 6 
pm. 
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The Board was supportive of the request and noted that Guard Enterprises is located in an 
Industrial zone with no residential abutters. 

Mr. Murphy motioned to amend the hours on the license of Guard Enterprises, as 
aforementioned.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was unanimous. (3-0). 

DOWN THE HATCH – LIQUOR LICENSE TRANSFER 

At 7:05 p.m. the Chairman opened a hearing for a Liquor License Transfer for Down the Hatch.  
Representing Down the Hatch were Attorney John Mathieu, Matt Hebert and James Broughton. 

Atty. Mathieu gave an overview to the need for the liquor license transfer.  He advised that Matt 
Hebert and James Broughton have purchased the business from Dave Hebert. 

The Chairman opened the meeting to public comment.  There was none. 

Mr. Murphy motioned to approve the Liquor License Transfer for Down the Hatch.  Mr. 
Espindola seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 

YAK PATROL KAYAK/FISHING TOURNAMENT 

The Board read an email from Ryan Dubay of the Yak Patrol, requesting permission to hold his 
annual kayaking/fishing tournament on Hoppy’s Landing. This would be a departure from his 
former location on Gooseberry Island in Westport, MA. 

The Board was interested in the idea but requested additional information from both the Board of 
Public Works and the applicant before a decision on the event would be made.  The Selectmen’s 
Office staff will follow up and the topic will be placed on the March 14 agenda. 

STREET ENGINEERING ACCOUNT 

The Board reviewed two memos (from the BPW and Planning Board, respectively) on the use of 
the Street Engineering account and recommendations relative to the acceptance of Town streets 
in the coming year.  The petitioned streets for acceptance are Rockland Street, Welcome Street 
(south of Route 6) and Treasure Bay Lane. 

The BPW supported the acceptance of all three petitioned street, whereas the Planning Board 
only supported the acceptance of Rockland Street and Welcome Street.  Town Planner Bill Roth 
explained that the Planning Board did not support the acceptance of Treasure Bay Lane because 
it would cost more than the $2,000 engineering appropriation to draw up plans on the proposed 
street, and that there is more public benefit to accepting the more traveled Rockland Street and 
Welcome Street. 

Mr. Murphy motioned to recommend the acceptance of Rockland and Welcome Streets.  Mr. 
Espindola seconded.  Vote was unanimous. (3-0). 

DUSSAULT AUTO SALES 
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At 7:18 p.m., the Chairman continued a hearing for the renewal of an auto dealer/repair license 
for Spring Street Auto/Dussault Auto Sales. Atty. Joseph Michaud was present to represent Mr. 
and Ms. Dussault. Atty. Thomas Crotty was present to represent the Town. See Attachment B. 

Mr. Haworth started the meeting by saying he was pleased with how the Spring Street Auto 
premises looked and that the only remaining concern to address was the issue of owed back 
taxes. 

The Board deliberated the payment of taxes and the various options available to both the 
Dussaults and the Town.  Atty. Michaud said that his client was eager to pay back the taxes owed 
and that he would prefer a back taxes settlement of about $1,000/month to allow his client the 
ability to build up his business again, which would lead to more aggressive payments on the tax 
balance. 

Mr. Haworth contended that lower tax payments would delay solvency and would continuously 
keep the Dussaults in arrears on the property. 

After discussion, Mr. Murphy motioned the following: the Dussaults will pay $1,010.10 per 
month on back taxes, in addition to paying current taxes on time. Any late payments on either the 
back or current taxes would be grounds for a license hearing and/or removal.  Additionally, if all 
FY16 taxes are not paid in full by June 30, 2016, then the tax payment for arrears will 
automatically increase to $1,466/month in addition to current taxes.  Mr. Murphy’s motion was 
seconded by Mr. Espindola.  Vote was unanimous. (3-0). 

Discussion continued on the provisions included in the repair/dealers license requested by the 
Dussaults. 

At 7:55 p.m., Mr. Murphy motioned to close the public hearing. Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote 
was unanimous. (3-0). 

Mr. Murphy motioned to approve the Dussaults’ auto dealer license, as outlined in Attachment 
C, to be valid until May 1, 2016.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was unanimous. (3-0). 

Mr. Murphy motioned to approve the Dussaults’ auto repair license, as outlined in Attachment 
D, to be valid until May 1, 2016.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was unanimous. (3-0). 

ROGERS SCHOOL 

The Board discussed the disposition of the Rogers School and asked Mr. Rees and Ms. O’Brien 
if any additional proposals had been received on the school.  It was confirmed that there were no 
new proposals; however, Ms. O’Brien said that one person had expressed interest in possibly 
submitting a proposal on the Rogers School. The Selectmen’s Office will contact the two parties 
who had previously expressed interest in the Rogers School and will ask them if they plan on 
submitting a proposal. The Board will follow up on the matter at a later meeting. 

TOWN ADMINISTRATOR RECOMMENDED BUDGET – FY17 
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The Board received a recommended budget packet from the Town Administrator for FY17.  See 
Attachment E.  Mr. Rees presented the budget to the Selectmen, and outlined some of the 
proposed changes, which included an Information Systems director position, and a facilities 
overview and evaluation.  

The Board of Selectmen will hold a budget workshop on March 7 to give their recommended 
changes to the Town Administrator’s budget.  

VIETNAM CASUALTIES – RECOGNITION 

The Board read an email from Cathy Melanson about her effort to have all Fairhaven Vietnam 
casualties recognized in Town.  See Attachment F.  Ms. Melanson is working with 
Representative William Straus’ office on the project, but wanted to notify the Selectmen of the 
effort out of courtesy.   

Gary Lavalette was recognized.  Mr. Lavalette said that he would contact Ms. Melanson to see if 
the Beautification Committee could assist her with the effort. 

BUZZARD’S BAY COALITION – REQUEST TO DISPLAY TOWN FLAG 

The Board received a memo from the Buzzard’s Bay Coalition, requesting to display the Town’s 
flag at their New Bedford headquarters, along with all the other Town flags for the region that 
BBC services.  Mr. Murphy motioned to approve the request.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote 
was unanimous. (3-0).  

OTHER BUSINESS 

In Other Business: 

• Mr. Murphy reminded the public that there was a Primary Presidential election the next
day, March 1, for the Commonwealth of Massachusetts.

• Mr. Murphy congratulated Coach Harding and the Fairhaven High School basketball
team for their excellent season.

• Mr. Murphy reminded the public that there would be a Government Access “Candidates’
Night” on Wednesday, March 9 at the Senior Center at 6:30 p.m.

• Mr. Espindola asked if there was anything the Board of Selectmen could do to enforce a
local bylaw to require businesses and individuals, especially along major routes, to clear
their sidewalks for pedestrian safety.  The Board said that they could consider reminding
the public of their sidewalk-clearing responsibility at the same time that they inform the
public of the Snow Ban Parking bylaw.

At 8:43 p.m. Mr. Murphy motioned to adjourn. Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was unanimous. 
(3-0). 
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Respectfully, 
 
 
 
Anne O’Brien 
Administrative Assistant 
Minutes approved March 14, 2016 
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Town of Fairhaven 
Massachusetts 

Office of the Selectmen 
40 Center Street 

Fairhaven, MA 02719 

Tel: (508) 979-4023 
Fax: (508) 979-4079 

selectmen@Fairhaven-MA.gov 
DATE 

Richard and Carol Dussault 
D/B/A Spring Street Garage 
3 Evergreen Street 
Fairhaven, MA 02719 

Dussault Auto Sales, LLC 
99 Spring St 
Fairhaven, MA 02719  

Re:  Notice of Hearing : Town By-laws Chapter 141 § 141-1; and Continued Hearing 

Dear Mr. and Ms. Dussault: 

Please be advised that on Monday, February 8, 2016 at 7:00 pm the Fairhaven Board of Selectmen, acting 
as the licensing authority pursuant to G.L. c. 240§59 and Fairhaven By-laws Chapter 125 §125 – 9, will 
hold a hearing to determine whether to issue or take other action with regard to the renewal of your used 
car dealer’s license and your motor vehicle repair license pursuant to those laws, as well as pursuant to 
Fairhaven By-laws Chapter 141 § 141-1.  The Board will consider matters addressed in the hearings 
previously suspended on November 9, 2015. 

With regard to your unpaid taxes, the Board of Selectmen will give you an opportunity to enter into a 
payment agreement, pursuant to the provisions of Town By-laws Chapter 141 § 141-1, C.  In the event 
you enter into such an agreement your licenses will be conditioned upon satisfactory compliance with 
said agreement. 

You may attend this hearing, and may be represented by counsel if you so choose.  

Please address any questions you may have in this regard to the Selectmen’s Office (508) 979-4023. 

Sincerely, 
Fairhaven Board of Selectmen 

Geoffrey A. Haworth, II 
Chairman 

cc:  Tax Collector 

Geoffrey Haworth, Chairman 
Charles K. Murphy 
Robert Espindola 

Attachment B



USED CAR DEALERS LICENSE 

Conditions: 

1. Limit 6 cars for sale at any time. 

2. Vehicles must be stored at the licensed premises, 99 Spring Street, in a clearly designated 
area. 

3. Vehicles must display all stickers required by law. 

4. Sales business must be conducted at the licensed premises, 99 Spring Street. 

5. No later than the last business day of each month commencing January 2016 the Licensee 
will pay $ (see attached spreadsheet) toward the delinquent real estate taxes due on the 
Premises. If licensee fails to pay FY 16 real estate taxes and interest by June 30, 2016, 
then the monthly payment shall increase by $472.00. Failure to make timely payment 
will result in the revocation of this license. This condition constitutes a payment 
agreement pursuant § 141-1 C of the code of the Town of Fairhaven. 

6. The licensee shall submit to the Board of Selectmen no latter then April 30, 2016, a site 
plan prepared in compliance with the attached Site Plan Specifications. 

7. Failure to comply with any of the conditions set forth herein will result in the 
modification, suspension or termination of this license. 
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Site Plan Specifications 

As required by the tem1s of this license, the licensee shall submit a site plan drawn to an adequate scale that has been 

prepared by a licensed Engineeror Land Surveyor. The site plan shall show the following features of the 

licensed premises: 

• Actual property lines and easements (if any) dimensioned; 

• Location and size of all existing or proposed structures including any existing structures 

within I 00 feet of the site; 

• Existing conditions such as, but not limited to, landscape features, edge of pavement ancVor gravel, 

driveway openings, dumpster, gas pumps and all traffic patterns though site; 

• Area(s) that are used or proposed for vehicles being repaired; 

• Spaces for customer parking and employee parking; 

• Area and number of spaces that are used or proposed for vehicles that are for sale; 

• Any special areas that are used or proposed to store vehicles and number of such spaces; 

• Numbers of vehicles that are within the building(s) on the premises. 

The site plan shall be reviewed by the Board of Selectmen for accuracy and compliance with the specifications set 

fo,th above. The Board of Selectmen, in its sole discretion, may require that additional infonnation be provided and 

added to the site plan. The License holder will be required to submit an updated plan every five years, and when 

there is a change in the tenns of the license with regard to the use of the premises (number or location of vehicles, 

location of licensed activity, etc.), or a change in the structures or locations described in the site plan. 



REP AIR LICENSE 

Conditions: 

1. Up to 15 vehicles for repair will be allowed in the rear of the licensed premises at 99 
Spring Street ("the Premises") at any one time. No vehicles for repair in front of the 
building. 

2. Up to 7 vehicles will be allowed in interior storage on the Premises at any one time. 

3. No vehicles for repair or sale will be parked in the street. 

4. No more than_ of the vehicles for repair on the licensed premises may be unregistered. 
No unregistered vehicle will be allowed on the premises unless the licensee has a current 
written agreement with the vehicle·s title owner for the repair of that vehicle. 

5. No parts or equipment will be kept in exterior storage on the Premises. 

6. No repair work will be performed before 7:00 a.m. or after 9:00 p.m.; and no auto body 
work will be performed before 7:00 a.m. or after 5:00 p.m. No work on Sunday. 

7. No repair work will be performed outside except in the case of an emergency. 

8. No spray painting will be allowed without inspection and approval by the Fairhaven Fire 
Department, and further vote of the Board of Selectmen. 

9. The Licensee shall maintain documentary proof that all mechanics and other workers on 
the Premises are employees of the Licensee, and shall supply such documentation on 
request by the Board of Selectmen, or its designee. 

10. The Licensee shall maintain workers' compensation insurance and shall supply proof of 
coverage on request by the Board of Selectmen, or its designee. 

11 . The Licensee shall not lease, contract or subcontract the Premises or the licensed business 
to any other person or entity. 

12. No later than the last business day of each month commencing January 2016 the Licensee 
will pay $(see attached spread sheet) toward the delinquent real estate taxes due on the 
Premises. If licensee fail s to pay FYI 6 real estate taxes and interest by June 30, 2016, 
then the monthly payment shall increase by $472.00. Failure to make timely payment will 
result in the revocation of this license. This condition constitutes a payment agreement 
pursuant § 141-1 C of the code of the Town of Fairhaven. 
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13. The licensee shall submit to the Board of Selectmen no later than April 30, 2016, a site 
plan prepared in compliance with the attached Site Plan Specifications. 

14. Failure to comply with any of the conditions set forth herein will result in the 
modification, suspension, or termination of this license. 



FY17 

TOWN ADMINISTRATOR 
RECOMMENDED BUDGET 

Presented to the Board of Selectmen on February 29, 2016 
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27,200,617.00 

11,531,315.00 

6,390,000.00 

1,085,831.00 

941,167.00 2,247,035.00 

Revenue
Property Taxes

State Aid

Local Receipts

Revenue Appropriated for
Specific Purposes

Enterprise Fund Indirect Costs
Charges

Reserves and Other One Time
Sources of Rev.

1,887,389.00 

5,768,626.00 

21,556,959.00 

2,360,521.00 

1,810,691.00 

913,581.00 

7,694,371.00 

2,930,487.00 

450,858.00 

1,428,996.00 926,450.00 

1,672,035.00 

Expenditures General Gov't

Public Safety

Education

Public Works (incl Tree
Dept)
Health and Human
Services
Culture and Recreation

Non Departmental

Debt Service - General
Fund
Assessments (cherry
sheet)
Appropriation to
Reserve
Financial Articles

Capital (pay as you go)
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From: Cathy Melanson
To: Anne O"Brien
Subject: Anne can you please pass this on to the Select boa
Date: Monday, February 8, 2016 4:34:38 PM

Anne can you please pass this on to the Select board.

Dear Select Board,

I would like to inform you that I have contacted Representative Bill Strauss in order to honor the two remaining
 young men that were killed in the Vietnam conflict.  They are Henry Anthony Chevalier Specialist four, HHC,1st
 BN, 16th Infantry, 1st INF DIV, USARV and Donald Roger Desmarais, Staff Sergeant, B CO, 1st BN, 77th
 ARMOR, 5th INF, USARV, ( this young man was my husband's cousin he was to come home in a few days before
 he was killed).

I would like you to know that I am working on this out respect.  If you have any questions please feel free to contact
 me.

Thank you,
Cathy Melanson

Cathy Melanson, CEO
Total Confections
Totalconfections@gmail.com
Cell (508) 989-2289
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